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(57) ABSTRACT 

The present invention relates to a system and methodology to 
assist users with data access activities and that includes Such 
activities as routine web browsing and/or data access appli 
cations. A coalesced display or montage of aggregated infor 
mation is provided that is focused from a plurality of Sources 
to achieve Substantially one-button access to user's desired 
web or data source information/destinations in order to miti 
gate efforts in retrieving and viewing such information. Past 
web or other type data access patterns can be mined to predict 
future browsing sites or desired access locations. A system is 
provided that builds personalized web portals for associated 
users based on models mined from past data access patterns. 
The portals can provide links to web resources as well as 
embed content from distal (remote) pages or sites producing 
a montage of web or other type data content. Automated topic 
classification is employed to create multiple topic-centric 
views that can be invoked by a user. 
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CONTEXT SENSITIVE PORTAL PAGES OR 
VIEWS BY ANALYZING PATTERNS OF 

USERS INFORMATION ACCESS ACTIVITIES 5 

CROSS-REFERENCE TO RELATED 
APPLICATIONS 

This application is a divisional of U.S. patent application 10 
Ser. No. 10/115,655, filed on Apr. 4, 2002, and entitled “SYS 
TEMAND METHODS FOR CONSTRUCTING PERSON 
ALIZED CONTEXT-SENSITIVE PORTAL PAGES OR 
VIEWS BY ANALYZING PATTERNS OF USERS 
INFORMATION ACCESS ACTIVITIES.” This application 15 
is also related to co-filed, co-pending application Ser. Nos. 
11/190,405, 11/190,690, 11/191,118, and 11/191,119. The 
entireties of these applications are incorporated herein by 
reference. 

2O 

TECHNICAL FIELD 

The present invention relates generally to computer sys 
tems, and more particularly to a system and methodology 
applying automated learning to the types of information that 
users desire to view or access in accordance with different 
contexts and automatically coalescing the information into a 
singular place. 

25 

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION 30 

Despite the exploratory implication of terms such as 
“browsing and “surfing web usage or other types of data 
acquisition often follow routine patterns of access. For 35 
example, a typical user may read a web-based newspaper the 
first thing in the morning, then spend a few hours on Software 
development, with intermittent consultation of online pro 
gramming documentation. Following a break at noon for 
lunch and to read comics or conduct other leisure activity on 40 
the web, the user may return to programming, take a mid 
afternoon break to check news and possibly read a few more 
comics, and finally consult online transit information shortly 
before leaving in the evening. Such stereotypical patterns of 
web access are common. However, despite the regularity with 45 
which users view web or other type information content, few 
intuitive and/or automated mechanisms exist to assist with 
these routine tasks. As an example, lists of bookmarks gen 
erally must be authored and maintained manually by users 
and are often presented in a cumbersome hierarchical menu. 50 
Links and content on personalized portals (e.g., MSN) can be 
constructed and are more easily navigable, but still are gen 
erally selected and managed by users in an explicit manner. 
One Such system for managing and navigating web-based 

information includes an architecture that relies on site 55 
descriptions, which are essentially programs that run on a 
web site (e.g., following links, filling in forms, and so forth) 
and produce a block of HTML as output, for example. A 
system employing this concept can enable users to select site 
descriptions desired on a start page, execute the site descrip- 60 
tions and concatenate the results for display. This approach 
has several drawbacks however. First, site description archi 
tectures generally require manual selection of web content to 
display, thus causing users to expend time to manually main 
tain a page. Second, these type architectures often do not 65 
provide great insight or views into the actual content that may 
appear or be available at a remote location (without actual 

2 
navigation to the site), because the architectures generally 
only involve filtering web content based on an HTML markup 
of a remote site or page. 

Another similar system provides automatically building 
bookmark lists. These systems can channel user's browsing 
through a proxy to log web access patterns. From the logged 
access patterns, a web directory of the pages each user visits 
can be built by selecting which pages to include by how often 
the user visits the pages and by an associated link structure. 
Still yet another system provides a user-controlled automated 
system that maintains a hierarchical organization of a user's 
bookmarks while letting the user control certain aspects (e.g., 
“freezing nodes in a node hierarchy to prevent them from 
being changed). Automatic bookmark systems can reduce the 
effort required by the user to maintain their bookmark lists, 
but do not address all the drawbacks of such lists. For 
example, bookmark lists are generally insensitive to a user's 
browsing context, and may require Substantial user effort to 
find a target link (e.g., navigating a hierarchical menu struc 
ture and/or substantial drilling down through a web direc 
tory). 

SUMMARY OF THE INVENTION 

The following presents a simplified Summary of the inven 
tion in order to provide a basic understanding of some aspects 
of the invention. This summary is not an extensive overview 
of the invention. It is intended to neither identify key or 
critical elements of the invention nor delineate the scope of 
the invention. Its sole purpose is to present some concepts of 
the invention in a simplified form as a prelude to the more 
detailed description that is presented later. 
The present invention relates to a system and methodology 

to facilitate automated and dynamic information access while 
mitigating the amount of time or process to acquire and/or 
view such information. This goal can be achieved by provid 
ing a montage display or collage of information that is auto 
matically aggregated and presented to users as a singular 
collection of information from a plurality of information sites 
Such as can be aggregated and acquired from a plurality of 
web pages. The montage can operate as a virtual browser or 
tool created from dynamically configured lenses that are 
focused or directed at remote or local information sites of 
interest to the user, wherein the sites of interest are automati 
cally determined. Lenses provide a geometrically configured 
portal, clipping and/or information retrieval component that 
dynamically selects, clips, retrieves and formats portions of 
information from the automatically determined sites of inter 
est. It is noted that the present invention is not limited to web 
or browser type displays, wherein other aspects can include 
peripheral and/or ambient displays (e.g., sidebars, help panes, 
displays running in conjunction with other applications, and 
so forth). 
A predictive component is provided that facilitates auto 

matic determination of the sites based upon a probabilistic 
model of the sites information value to a user, wherein the 
model can be constructed from log files that record previous 
user activity or previous site access patterns in conjunction 
with an associated context in which the user activity occurs. 
Information value can be determined from past evidence Such 
as frequency of site access and the associated context in 
which sites are accessed such as a time of day and related 
calendar information, for example. Furthermore, categoriza 
tion tools such as Bayesian inference models and text classi 
fiers can be employed to determine information value and 
topics of interest from the associated log files. This can 
include the employment of topic-centric segmentation of dis 
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plays or views based on an automated topic classifier. The 
topic classifier can be employed for enriching display con 
tent, as well as for providing topic-centric pages at layout and 
view time. 

Another aspect of classification and topic analysis relates 5 
to dynamic decisions regarding a level of detail per topic area 
represented. If a plurality of materials are determined in a 
respective topic area, automatic utilities can be provided to 
drop lower in an information tree to refine a topic area into 
more explicit Sub-areas or topics, that can include more 10 
detailed and/or separate pages for respective topics in the 
refined area. For example, for a person interested in sports or 
another topic, building a sports page at a similar level as a 
news page may not be adequate. Thus, these users may desire 
basketball, baseball, and football as separate pages, for 15 
example, wherein respective pages are provided as a montage 
focused on the related topic of the page. This aspect can be 
achieved with a users assistance and/or automatically by 
determining users interest in a particular topic or topics and 
analyzing a topic ontology to provide separate and/or more 20 
focused pages. 

In conjunction with the predictive component described 
above, a utility model can be employed that facilitates site 
selection and layout of the montage based upon Such factors 
as the context, interest in a page, and/or navigation savings 25 
provided to the user by placing selected information content 
within the domain or display of the montage. In another 
aspect, collaborative models can be constructed from a plu 
rality of users access patterns belonging to a group or asso 
ciation, wherein the montage can be provided and displayed 30 
not according to a particular user's access patterns, but to how 
similar members of the group have previously sought to 
acquire information. As an example, a new employee mon 
tage could be provided to new employees that includes quick 
links and/or embedded content relating to information 35 
learned and sought by previous newly hired employees (e.g., 
montage providing links or information of benefits, vacation, 
work policies, location maps and so forth based on previous 
access patterns of new employees). 

After the montage has been constructed, users can navigate 40 
to the automatically determined sites of interest that are dis 
played on the montage via a single or reduced number of 
selection options (e.g., selection of desired URL from mon 
tage display via single key stroke). This mitigates the amount 
of time users navigate to desired sites of interest by reducing 45 
the amount of time a user may be required to drill-down, 
search and/or navigate to a desired site in contrast to conven 
tional systems. Moreover, the montage can be configured as a 
collection of desired sites and/or be configured to provide 
selected embedded information content via the lenses. This 50 
can further reduce navigation costs by directly presenting 
desired information that has been clipped or selected into the 
display of the montage without having to actually visit Such 
sites to retrieve or view the desired information. 
A graphical user interface is also provided in accordance 55 

with the present invention that provides multidimensional 
display characteristics for presenting montage information 
(e.g., N-dimensional displays, 2D, 3D and so forth). This 
includes providing users with a plurality of controls for 
adjusting and/or configuring the montage according to per- 60 
Sonal tastes. The controls can include Such aspects as adjust 
ing or configuring the lenses and/or the montage display to 
alter how an amount of data and/or presentation area for 
information is displayed and to control Such aspects as refresh 
characteristics of one or more portions of the montage display 65 
(e.g., how often is a selected portion of the montage display 
updated from the remote site). In addition, if a site is selected 

4 
from an initial montage display offering of embedded content 
or selected links of interest, a Sub-montage can be configured 
from a predictive component and associated utility model that 
is refined and directed to characteristics of the selected site 
(e.g., a sports topic selected from a montage of general topics 
of interest by the user, a Subset or nested montage is then 
constructed and presented from areas of baseball, football, 
basketball and golf patterned on past access and context 
related to sports of interest to this particular user). 

In accordance with one aspect of the present invention, a 
web montage is provided that includes methods for inference 
of desired topics of interest, wherein a user interface is pro 
vided for display and control of the montage. This can include 
employment of expected utility models for laying out and/or 
displaying the montage. The user interface can include con 
trols of size and position of lensing options, via a "clipping 
window associated with automatically determined web con 
tent and then persisting information from the clipping win 
dow onto personalized windows—locally or on server, for 
example. 
Automated layout and prioritization of displayed montage 

content can be based on an analysis of information value to a 
user and include navigation savings (e.g., by importance, 
utility, size, knapsack, box-filling approach, and so forth) for 
displayed content and for associated topics of interest. This 
includes automated categorization for layouts such as pro 
vided by a classification model, and can include specialized, 
focused pages conditioned on the user's current context. In 
addition, predictive models can be employed for a single user 
and/or in collaborative applications (e.g., links that might be 
viewed by members of a group and consider the amount of 
time since belonging to the group). The user interface also 
enables users to specify how much they value content versus 
navigation savings, for example, and to specify how to cap 
ture personal measures of interestingness or value of infor 
mation. Moreover, the user interface can provide for selec 
tively controlling how often content within associated 
montage clippings can be refreshed, with defaults that can be 
based on information type, page type, topic and/or combina 
tions thereof. 

In accordance with another aspect of the present invention, 
predictive models are determined from past activities of users 
or groups for determining desired content to display on the 
montage. This can include predictions based on Such infor 
mation or evidence such as time and patterns of data access, 
for example. Predictions can also consider evidence Such as 
recent and/or current context. Such context can include Such 
aspects as: time of day, day of week, period of time since last 
reviewed, recent or current application usage, use of patterns 
of and/or statistics on a topic of information (web, other 
database) accessed for Some time horizon before a start page 
is examined, and/or information that is currently being 
accessed. Another aspect includes utilization of timing infor 
mation as a determinant of non-content steps in a utility 
model for assisting users with links to maximize ease of 
access to desired sites and include systems that observe what 
a specific user is doing and building a set of links based on that 
user's activity. As described above, predictive models can be 
employed in collaborative filtering applications, in addition 
to learning patterns of routine browsing and associated dis 
plays related to a single user. 
The following description and the annexed drawings set 

forth in detail certain illustrative aspects of the invention. 
These aspects are indicative, however, of but a few of the 
various ways in which the principles of the invention may be 
employed and the present invention is intended to include all 
Such aspects and their equivalents. Other advantages and 
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novel features of the invention will become apparent from the 
following detailed description of the invention when consid 
ered in conjunction with the drawings. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

FIG. 1 is a schematic block diagram illustrating a montage 
system and user interface in accordance with an aspect of the 
present invention. 

FIG. 2 is a diagram illustrating a lens component in accor 
dance with an aspect of the present invention. 

FIG. 3 is a schematic block diagram illustrating a model 
building architecture and montage system in accordance with 
an aspect of the present invention. 

FIG. 4 is a diagram illustrating model components in 
accordance with an aspect of the present invention. 

FIG. 5 is a diagram illustrating alternative model building 
architectures in accordance with an aspect of the present 
invention. 

FIG. 6 is a diagram illustrating user controls in accordance 
with an aspect of the present invention. 

FIG. 7 is a flow diagram illustrating a methodology for 
model construction in accordance with an aspect of the 
present invention. 

FIG. 8 is a flow diagram illustrating a methodology to 
display a montage in accordance with an aspect of the present 
invention. 

FIG. 9 is a flow diagram illustrating a methodology to 
employ feedback to refine a model in accordance with an 
aspect of the present invention. 

FIG.10 is a diagram illustrating an overlapping display and 
shapes in accordance with an aspect of the present invention. 

FIG. 11 is a diagram illustrating a collage display in accor 
dance with an aspect of the present invention. 

FIG. 12 is a diagram illustrating a segmented display in 
accordance with an aspect of the present invention. 

FIG. 13 is a diagram illustrating a higher dimensional 
display in accordance with an aspect of the present invention. 

FIG. 14 is a diagram illustrating alternative displays in 
accordance with an aspect of the present invention. 

FIG. 15 is a diagram illustrating an exemplary montage in 
accordance with an aspect of the present invention. 

FIG. 16 is a diagram illustrating an exemplary Sub-mon 
tage in accordance with an aspect of the present invention. 

FIG. 17 is a diagram illustrating a links montage in accor 
dance with an aspect of the present invention. 

FIG. 18 is a diagram illustrating an exemplary user controls 
in accordance with an aspect of the present invention. 

FIG. 19 is a schematic block diagram illustrating a suitable 
operating environment in accordance with an aspect of the 
present invention. 

DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF THE INVENTION 

In general, it has been observed that substantially not all 
web usage or database access is random or novel in nature. 
Thus, web users tend to revisit sites and pages in a regular, 
predictable manner. In many instances, which sites or infor 
mation stores are visited and viewed can depend Substantially 
on a user's current context, wherein one aspect of context can 
be taken as the time of day and the general topic of pages or 
sites that have been viewed previously. More generally, con 
text as applied to a web browsing session can be defined as a 
set of attributes that influence (either consciously or subcon 
sciously) a selection of pages or topics to view in a Subsequent 
session. 
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6 
Many factors can be included in a formalization of context. 

For instance, the context can include a time of day, a period of 
time elapsed since a last session ended, the general topic of 
the last session, a most recent non-browsing computer activ 
ity (e.g., the most recently viewed e-mail message) and so 
forth. Routine web browsing can generally be defined as an 
overall pattern of web or data content access that a user 
performs whenever in the same or similar contexts. For 
example, if a user reviews his stock portfolio at around 1:15 
p.m. every day, then viewing the stock portfolio can be mod 
eled as a routine behavior because it happens at about the 
same time each day. On the other hand, if the user employs a 
one-time session to search for information about a selected 
topic, then this behavior may not be considered routine 
because the user may not repeat this search in a similar con 
text. 

The present invention relates to a system and methodology 
to assist users with data access activities and that includes 
Such activities as routine web browsing and/or data access 
applications. As described above, routine web browsing can 
apply to patterns of web content or other data type access that 
users tend to repeat on a relatively regular and predictable 
basis (e.g., pages viewed at about the same time each day, in 
the same sequence, when working on the same task, and so 
forth). 
The present invention provides a coalesced display or mon 

tage of aggregated information that is focused from a plurality 
of sources to achieve Substantially one-button access (or less) 
to users’ desired web or data source information/destinations 
in order to mitigate efforts in retrieving and viewing Such 
information. Tools for web browsing such as a user interface 
display are enhanced by tailoring links and associated views 
to a user's current browsing contextin contrast to convention 
ally displaying a static set of content under Substantially all 
circumstances. As will be described in more detail below, past 
web or other type data access patterns can be mined to predict 
future browsing sites or desired access locations. Thus, a 
system can be provided that builds personalized web portals 
for associated users, based on models mined from users’ past 
usage or data access patterns. These portals can provide links 
to web resources as well as embed content from distal (re 
mote) pages or sites, thus producing a montage of web or 
other type data content. 

Referring initially to FIG. 1, a system 10 illustrates an 
automatically generated montage in accordance with an 
aspect of the present invention. A montage can be automati 
cally constructed and dynamically updated as a page (e.g., 
page in a web browser) in order to provide a “one-stop' 
location for users to access or retrieve information of interest. 
The montage can be generated on a graphical display 20 
having one or more display objects (not shown) and be pro 
vided as part of a graphical user interface, wherein the display 
20 can include 1 to P display clippings 24-28 (P being an 
integer). The display clippings provide information of inter 
est relating to a user in Substantially any format or dimension, 
whereby a currently generated/displayed montage is a com 
bination of clippings 24-28 associated with a current context 
of a user. For example, a current context of a user can be 
related to a time, day of the week, date and/or other period/ 
factor described below, whereby the user is likely to have an 
interest in the displayed clippings 24-28 based upon past data 
access activities in similar contexts. 
The montage can combine content from many different 

pages or data sites including linking to pages and/or embed 
ding distal site content potentially saving the user time to 
follow even a single link to view the content. The montage can 
also be assembled automatically to fit within the user's cur 
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rent browser window, for example, to mitigate the need to 
scroll or Subsequently search through data or pages. In addi 
tion to a web start, browser, and/or portal display, other type 
displays can include views that operate in conjunction with 
applications, operate as a background task, and/or as a 
complement to other activities a user. This can include ambi 
ent, iconic and/or peripheral type displays such as in a sidebar 
to another display or application. 
As will be described in more detail below (See e.g., FIG.3), 

a user's past history of data site access can be recorded in a log 
along with an associated context. The log can be mined to 
construct a model to predict future sites of interest to the user 
based on the user's current context. Based on the predictions 
derived from the model and current context data, the lens 
components 34-38 can be configured to format a montage 
display of predicted areas or topics of interest. It is also noted 
that data mining can occur in a collaborative sense—derived 
from a plurality of users in order to construct models for 
members of groups or associations and is also described in 
more detail below. 
A clipping component 30 is provided to update the display 

20 and associated clippings 24-28 from information received 
via lenses 1 though O (reference numerals 34-38), from local 
or remote web and/or data sites 1 through M (reference 
numerals 44-48), M and O being integers. The lenses 34 
through 38 are adapted as a portal having address and/or 
coordinate information to focus/retrieve 1 through N selected 
portions of information 54-58 onto the display 20, N being an 
integer. For example, the lenses 34-38 can contain Universal 
Resource Locators (URL) of the sites 44-48 (or other pointer/ 
address to a data site) and include coordinate or other type 
information associated with a screen or data location of the 
selected portions 54-58. As one particular example, Site at 
reference 46 illustrates how X and Y coordinates are 
employed to clip the selected portion at reference 56 via the 
lens at reference 36. 

It is to be appreciated that the present invention can employ 
Substantially any coordinate system, including multidimen 
sional coordinate systems, and employ Substantially any dis 
play format for the display clippings 24-28, wherein the dis 
play format (provided in the clipping component and 
associated lenses) can include Substantially any shape, color, 
dimension, code format—including embedded executables, 
and include combinations of these and other respective for 
mats or attributes. It is also to be appreciated that fewer lenses 
34-38 can be employed, wherein a given lens, after updating 
one portion of the display 20 can be refocused onto a subse 
quent site 44-48 to update a different portion of the display. In 
addition, information retrieved from a respective lens 34-38 
can be directed to substantially any portion of the display 20 
regardless of any apparent display orderings depicted in the 
system 10. A plurality of alternative display formats will be 
described in more detail below. It is noted that display content 
can be transformed as it is placed on the montage. For 
example, the content could be scaledina Smaller manner Such 
as generating an iconic representation of the distal content. 
As part of the graphical user interface described above in 

association with the display 20, user controls 70 can be pro 
vided as part of and/or in association with the display. The 
display 20 can be configured via the user controls 70 to 
provide feedback and outputs regarding various aspects of 
display or content preferences, configurations and/or desired 
information formatting by the user. The display 20 and/or 
user controls 70 can include display objects (e.g., icons, but 
tons, sliders, input boxes, selection options, menus, tabs, 
clipping displays, and so forth) having multiple dimensions, 
shapes, colors, text, data and sounds to facilitate optimal 
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8 
control, sizing/resizing, format and/or display of the mon 
tage. This can include Such aspects as dimensioning the dis 
play clippings, providing feedback regarding displayed con 
tent or models, and controlling clipping refresh rates which 
are described in more detail below. In addition, various menus 
and alternative screens or display outputs can be provided that 
perform a plurality of aspects of the present invention. The 
display 20 and/or user controls 70 can also include a plurality 
of inputs for adjusting and configuring one or more aspects of 
the present invention. This can include receiving user com 
mands from a mouse, keyboard, speech input and/or other 
device to effect operations of the display 20, associated 
graphical user interface and/or associated montage. 

Turning now to FIG. 2, a system 100 illustrates possible 
lens configurations in accordance with an aspect of the 
present invention. One possible lens is illustrated at 110. The 
lens 110 is configured as a portal to focus or retrieve data from 
selected portions of local or remote sites and Subsequently 
display/format the data in the form of a montage, collage 
and/or other collection of data, links and/or topics of interest. 
The lens 110 includes an address or pointer component 114 
that directs the lens component to a desired site and associated 
data. For example, the address component 114 can include an 
explicit or indirect address (e.g., explicit network or Ethernet 
address) to a data site or provide a web location Such as a 
URL. An extraction component 118 can be included in the 
lens component that contains coordinate or instruction infor 
mation (e.g., streaming commands, executables, formatting 
instructions, size/cropping specifications) to extract selected 
portions of site data pointed to by the address component 114. 
As an example, the extraction component 118 can include 
instructions or coordinates pertaining to a particular location 
on or within a web page or data store in which to extract data. 
An example method for extracting and displaying selected 
portions of data will be described in more detail below in 
relation to FIGS. 7-9. 

After selected data has been extracted from a data site or 
web page via the lens component 110, the data can be placed 
into a selected clipping Such as illustrated in an exemplary 
clipping or display segment at 120. It is noted that additional 
components can be provided as part of the lens or user inter 
face to Supply formatting instructions and/or rules in which to 
display the clipping or display segment. The clipping seg 
ment 120 is depicted as a two-dimensional component (e.g., 
rectangle), however, it is to be appreciated that a plurality of 
other shapes are possible (e.g., squares, triangles, circles, 
ellipses, trapezoids, and user-defined shapes such as can be 
drawn with a drawing tool). In addition, three or higher 
dimensional shapes such as illustrated at 130 can be con 
structed (e.g., cubes, polygons, spheres, ellipsoids, pyramids, 
N-dimensional shapes, and combinations thereof). For 
example, a cubic shape 130 is illustrated having six sides. 
The shape 130 can be filled from one or more lenses 110 

that are focused on one or more data sites. For example, a first 
lens 110 can output data to a side 134, a second lens (not 
shown) can output data to a side 138, a third lens (not shown) 
can fill a third side 140 and so forth. Furthermore, a single lens 
110 or more can be directed to multiple sites in sequence via 
the address component 114, wherein a selected site is read for 
selected data, a portion of the shape 130 is updated or 
refreshed, then a Subsequent portion of the shape is updated 
from a subsequent redirection of the lens 110 via the address 
component and so forth. In addition, the clipping segment 120 
and/or higher dimensional shapes 130 can be rotated by user 
control and/or on a predetermined/periodic basis. For higher 
dimensional shapes such as 130, rotations can occur along 
Substantially any axis in which the shapes are rendered. It is 
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noted that an alternative lens configuration 150 can be pro 
vided. The lens 150 can be pointed at a remote site, wherein 
substantially all or a greater portion of the data is retrieved 
from a site or page via an address component 154. The 
retrieved data can be processed remotely, wherein an extrac- 5 
tion component 158 and or formatting component (not 
shown) can Subsequently remove or extract selected portions 
of data from the larger collection of data retrieved. 

Referring now to FIG. 3, a system 200 is provided for 
constructing and displaying a montage in accordance with an 10 
aspect of the present invention. The system 200 illustrates a 
staged process in which to create a model and to build a 
montage. The system 200 collects and mines web access logs 
210 for respective users or as will be described below from a 
plurality of users in a collaborative setting. From these logs 15 
210, the system 200 builds a model 214 relating to the user in 
order to calculate a probability that the user will revisit select 
pages, and to assess the user's level of interest therein. In 
another process, the system 200 employs the model to calcu 
late an expected utility of displaying respective candidate 20 
clippings such as web pages/portions thereof, data locations 
and/or topics predicted for the user via the model 214, and 
assembles a montage 220 of the most likely candidates. A 
portion of the model 214 can be stated as a general probabi 
listic estimate to determine information value to a user given 25 
evidence of the users interest in a potential site or topic. The 
estimate can be stated as: 

EXAMPLE1 
30 

Pr(Information Value E, E2 ... E): 

wherein Pr is a probability, Information Value relates to an 
importance of a site or topic to the user given evidence E 
relating to attributes of importance, and Jbeing an integer. AS 35 
will be described below, probability models such as Bayesian 
inference models can be employed. 
The primary source of the information for the user model 

214 can be a sequence of pages 224 or sites the user has 
requested. Sequences can be captured in the log 210 by 40 
recording context information 230 such as a time and date of 
respective pages 224 visited via a recording in a context store 
234, recording a URL or other locator in an address store 240, 
and determining an associated topic via a classifier 244. The 
most likely topic of the page can be determined employing a 45 
text classification analysis that considers a web topic ontol 
ogy, for example. It is noted that the classifier 244 can be 
provided via a plurality of automatic classification tech 
niques. For example, Such techniques can include Support 
Vector Machines (SVM), Naive Bayes, Bayes Net, decision 50 
tree, similarity-based, vector-based, and/or other learning 
models or combinations thereof. The classifier 244 can be 
stated as a function that maps an input attribute to the confi 
dence that the input belongs to a class. In the case of topic 
classification, attributes can be words appearing in a page or 55 
site or other domain-specific attributes derived from the 
words. 
A result of the data stored in the log 210 and topic classi 

fication is a sequence of requests that is further refined into 
sessions via a session component 248, wherein a session can 60 
be defined as a sequence of page requests. A session begins 
with a visit to a user's start page that can be the first page in a 
browser display, or a page visited when the user clicks a 
“home' button at the browser (not shown). Generally, it can 
be difficult to determine which page is the start page and, thus, 65 
heuristics can be employed to identify when one session ends 
and when a Subsequent session begins. A session analyzer 

10 
250 employs the page sequences and/or sessions from the 
session component 248 to compute various aspects about the 
user for the model 214 and can include evidence E of infor 
mation value. 

Referring briefly to FIG.4, some exemplary aspects con 
sidered or employed in building the user model 214 are illus 
trated. At 260, candidate pages are analyzed, wherein the 
session analyzer 250 selects a set of pages that can appear on 
the user's montage. Generally, no upper limit is placed on the 
number of pages selected, however a minimum set of require 
ments can be set if desired for inclusion in this set Such as a 
minimum number of times the user has ever viewed a given 
page. At 262, a user's interest in page is analyzed. In addition 
to employing URLs of candidate pages, estimates of the 
user's apparent interest in a page can be determined by ana 
lyzing the log 210 such as by how much time the user spent 
observing a page, how many links the user followed from the 
page, interactivity with a page and so forth. At 264, the user's 
interest in topic is determined. This can include modeling the 
users interest in a higher-level topic of pages viewed. Thus, 
while the user may indicate relatively small amounts of inter 
est in several different pages via time and site analysis of the 
log and associated topic analysis, the user may be more 
strongly interested in a single topic encompassing or describ 
ing the different pages. At 268 a probability of a site revisit is 
analyzed. This can include estimating a probability that a user 
will revisit a page in the next browsing session, given the 
user's current context. The session analyzer 250 mines this 
type of information from the user's page sequences and ses 
sions captured in the log 210. At 270, savings estimates for 
navigation to a site are considered. These estimates can 
include the savings possible, in terms of time spent and the 
number of links followed to visit a recorded site in view of a 
determination made to place a page on the user's montage. 
One possible scenario favors suggesting information or con 
tent that may be difficult to revisit manually, because placing 
that content on the montage can save more navigation efforts 
for the user. 

In addition to the processes described above in building 
and employing models, other aspects can be considered. This 
can include employing an automated topic classifier to iden 
tify the topic of pages and utilizing the topic and/or statistics 
on topic access as part of a definition of context. Thus, an 
inferred topic can be utilized in the construction of models 
and/or in association with real-time inferences of run-time 
models. The topic of a page being visited can be identified 
with an automated classification system that can be 
assembled via a probabilistic training procedure—including 
SVMs, Bayesian networks, regression models, and/or text 
similarity, for example. At training time, a database of repre 
sentative pages, that has been tagged and assigned to different 
categories in a topic ontology can be analyzed and a run-time 
model constructed. The run-time topic-classifier model ana 
lyzes the content and structure of pages and assigns respective 
pages a likelihood of being in an associated category repre 
sented in the ontology. 

Referring back to FIG.3, and after the model 214 has been 
Substantially constructed, the montage 220 can be assembled 
via a display formatter 280 that employs the model. Because 
the montage 220 can depend on a user's current browsing 
context 282, a new montage page 220 or display can be 
created each time the user revisits his or her montage (e.g., 
select montage start or home button as a browser option, 
refresh action). The display formatter 280 includes a format 
ting component 284 that begins the assembly of the montage 
220 by calculating an overall expected utility of viewing a 
respective candidate topic or a candidate page that has been 
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selected by the model in view of the current user context 282. 
It is noted that the candidate pages or topics can also be 
selected by the model 214 without employing the context 
information 282, if desired. The formatting component 284 
approximates the value of a page p to a user as a function of 5 
computed quantities defined as an interest, I(p), and a navi 
gation savings derived by placing content or information on 
the montage, S(p). 

In a general case, the utility of a page can be evaluated as 
some combination of these factors such as a function, f(I(p). 
S(p)). These factors can be treated as independent, wherein a 
weighted additive utility model and/or a weighted multipli 
cative utility model can be employed in the formatting com 
ponent 284. As an example, a multiplicative model, weighted 
multiplicative model, and/or a weighted additive multiplica 
tive model can be employed to determine the value of a page 
as illustrated in Equations 2, 3 and 4. 

wherein k1 and k2 are constants. 
It is noted that users can be provided controls in accordance 

with the graphical user interface described above that facili 
tates tailoring the combination function and/or weightings 
employed in the system and illustrated in part by Equations 
2-4. For example, users can be provided with controls to 
adjust various weightings (constants or other parameters) 
with graphical sliders that can be labeled with relatively easy 
to-understand descriptions of the influence of adjusting the 
controls in different directions. 

If an assumption is made that the cost of serving content 
that is not desired by the user to be zero, then the expected 
utility of a page can be stated as a product of the probability 
that the user will visit a page p given a current context C. 
Pr(p|C), and the value of the page as expressed in Equations 
2-4. Thus, the expected utility of a page can generally be 
expressed as: 

wherein k1 and k2 are constants. 
Similarly, the expected utility of a topic T can be consid 

ered to be a product of the probability that the user will view 
any page with topic T in the current context, Pr(TIC), and 
thus, the users interest in the topic can be expressed as: 

It is noted that the formatting component 284 can compute 
the above equations and be employed in conjunction with a 
clipping component 290 (employed within, before, or after 
clipping component) in order to place content on the mon 
tage. This can be achieved by maximizing a total expected 
utility, subject to the sizes of a browser window or display and 
in relation to the size or amount of embedded content placed 
in the montage 220. As an example, a box fitting problem can 
be solved, wherein a box container is a display or browser 
window area and respective boxes in the display are candidate 
page or topics having associated sizes and utilities (e.g., Sum 
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12 
ming the expected utilities calculated for respective candidate 
topics or pages to maximize the total expected utility for the 
selected set). In general, box fitting problems can be formu 
lated as: 

Given a container of extent W (width) and H (height) 
(display area); boxes bi each of size will and hi, and value 
(utility) ui; determine which boxes bi are to be placed in 
the container, and their respective arrangement in the con 
tainer, so as to maximize the sum of the value of the included 
boxes and mitigating that the selected boxes generally do not 
extend beyond the size of the container. It is to be appreciated 
that other techniques can be employed such as a knapsack 
approach and/or other type geometric analysis for fitting/ 
formatting clippings into the montage 220. 

In another aspect of the present invention, tools can be 
provided to inspect and tune measures of interestingness and 
navigation savings via the user controls described above. In 
addition, users can provide feedback on a function for com 
bining these factors. For example, for the multiplicative 
model described above, an assessment can occur from users 
relating to the relative weighting ascribed to candidate topic 
or page interestingness versus navigation savings. In one 
example, these factors can be set to be about equal and pro 
vided as fixed functions for interest and savings, although 
other weightings are possible. 

In addition to a montage that embeds information content 
from distal pages, an alternative montage can be provided that 
contains links to content (e.g., hypertext links) and is 
described in more detail below. For this type display, the 
formatting component 284 can be configured to sort links by 
expected utility and savings for respective possible topics 
only, whereby there is substantially no embedded content or 
additional topic-specific pages. It is to be appreciated that a 
montage display can be a combination of embedded content 
and links to distal or remote pages as will be described in 
more detail below. As can be appreciated by observing the 
system 200 in FIG. 3, signals can be employed to facilitate 
data access between one or more of the components. For 
example, the signals can include a data packet to communi 
cate data derived from a plurality of lens components associ 
ated with the clipping component 290, wherein the lens com 
ponents are focused on selected portions of a plurality of 
probabilistically determined data sites 294. 

Referring now to FIG. 5, alternative model building 
approaches are described in accordance with an aspect of the 
present invention. A single model builder 300 is tailored/ 
configured to a particular user's previous data site accesses as 
has been previously described. One or more proxies (not 
shown) can be configured to monitor Such access and record 
this activity in a log within the model builder. For example, 
the proxies can be configured from user input activities from 
a local machine at 304, and/or the proxies can be configured 
and operate from inputs received from a remote server at 308 
to monitor network or remote user activity. 

In another aspect of the present invention, a collaborative 
model builder 310 can be created. The collaborative model 
builder 310 can be constructed from a plurality of inputs 314 
(collected locally and/or remotely) that are provided from 1 to 
W users, W being an integer. According to this aspect, users 
belonging to a group, association and/or some other type of 
collaboration are monitored for previous data site activities. A 
log within the collaborative model builder 310 records these 
activities, wherein common site or topic activities are mined 
according to similarities between members of the users 314. 
One or more models can be constructed from the plurality of 
users 314 according to different context aspects that may 
pertain to and Subsequently mined from members of the 
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group. For example, one model may be constructed to provide 
a montage for new members that are added to the group 
reflecting previous data site activities for current members. 

It is noted that collaborative modeling can be coupled with 
collaborative filtering methods that determine patterns of 
access of groups of people, and providing people with mon 
tages based on a suitable segment of users. For example, 
montages can be constructed of Human Resource pages (or 
other organization) on an Intranet, by determining which 
pages new employees tend to access over time, and then 
noting how long a new employee has been at a company and 
providing a Suitable montage based on this time (e.g., show 
ing the user items or content he or she may be searching for 
just before they begin searching for the content, providing a 
help page for utilizing productivity Software, and so forth). 
Other collaborative determinations can include time on a 
project, level of expertise sensed by a plurality of processes, 
including answering a form about competencies and experi 
ences, for example. 

According to a different context (e.g., mining data at dif 
ferent times, dates, events according to similar patterns of 
access for members in relation to these contexts), other mod 
els can be constructed to drive a montage. As a particular 
example, new members to a project team may seek to access 
a plurality of common data sites in order to come up to speed 
on the underlying technologies involved in the project. Based 
on past access patterns of other newly added project team 
members, it can be determined and/or predicted how future 
team members may seek to acquire such information. Thus, a 
montage can be constructed from past data access patterns 
relating to team members that previously sought data to come 
up to speed and/or in a similar context. In another aspect, after 
a period of time has elapsed, date transpired and/or other 
different context (e.g., one yearanniversary, holiday, national 
emergency event, company stock holders meeting), the col 
laborative model builder 310 can construct models that are 
mined from data according to the different contexts. In this 
manner, models can be constructed from collective data 
access patterns and context which can greatly facilitate pro 
ductivity in an organization, whereby users can be provided a 
montage having information that is likely to be relevant to 
their current context based upon past histories of other users 
similarly situated. Thus, productivity and efficiency can be 
improved via a collaboratively built montage by mitigating 
the amount of searching and/or navigating members may 
have to perform to access desired information. 

Referring to FIG. 6, a user control component 330 is illus 
trated in accordance with an aspect of the present invention. 
The user controls component 330 includes a plurality of con 
trol inputs for controlling and/or configuring characteristics 
of the montage. As described above, these controls can be 
provided as part of a graphical user interface operative with 
the montage such as with menu options offered in a browser 
(not shown) and/or via display object inputs on or near the 
montage. As illustrated, the user controls 330 can include 
drawing controls for outlining shapes, dimension controls for 
altering multidimensional display objects or clippings, sizing 
and cropping controls, and display or clipping refresh con 
trols. For example, these controls 330 can facilitate cropping 
a web page clipping Such as a smaller window than the origi 
nal site page to the montage. Users can also control the size 
and position on the distal page of the clipping as described 
above. By specifying the length, width, and focal point of the 
clipping, users create persistent lenses onto particular por 
tions of the content of pages. Users can also dictate a fre 
quency at which clipping content is refreshed. As an example, 
the user controls 330 can be configured such that if the user 
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14 
leaves their browser pointing at the montage, the montage can 
be automatically refreshed with embedded content at a 
default or configurable frequency or period setting. 

FIGS. 7, 8 and 9 illustrate methodologies to facilitate infor 
mation access in accordance with one particular aspect of the 
present invention. While, for purposes of simplicity of expla 
nation, the methodologies are shown and described as a series 
of acts, it is to be understood and appreciated that the present 
invention is not limited by the order of acts, as some acts may, 
in accordance with the present invention, occur in different 
orders and/or concurrently with other acts from that shown 
and described herein. For example, those skilled in the art will 
understand and appreciate that a methodology could alterna 
tively be represented as a series of interrelated states or 
events, such as in a state diagram. Moreover, not all illustrated 
acts may be required to implement a methodology in accor 
dance with the present invention. 

FIG. 7 illustrates a process 400 for collecting data and 
mining models in accordance with an aspect of the present 
invention. At 402, users direct their web browsing or other 
data access activities through a proxy that, among other tasks 
logs data requests. Running the proxy on individual users 
computers can be employed, although the present invention 
Supports a single proxy running on a central server. An impor 
tant advantage of the individual proxy relates to user privacy, 
wherein if the proxy and associated System operate on the 
user's computer, then the user can minimize the risk of shar 
ing private information with third parties. Before mining user 
or collaborative access patterns, the logged data at 402 is 
cleaned at 404. This includes removing data requests at 406 
for embedded web content (e.g., such as request for images 
embedded on pages, or frames in framesets) by parsing the 
HTML of requested pages and identifying which URLs are 
embedded. At 408, requests for pages that automatically 
refresh are removed (e.g., cnn.com automatically refreshes 
about every 30 minutes). 

Request removal can be achieved by computing the statis 
tical mode of the revisit interval for a URL and, ifat least 10% 
of the intervals belong to the mode, removing requests that are 
made within a small tolerance set for the mode. This effec 
tively removes the second, third, fourth, and so forth request 
for a page, but leaves the first request (the actual visit the user 
made) intact. At 410, a substantially final portion of the clean 
ing process segments the user access data into sessions— 
placing in the session requests made by following links from 
other requests in the session within a predetermined time 
window (e.g., 10 minutes) of the previous request. 

With the proxy logs cleaned and sessionized, the process 
proceeds to select candidate pages and topics at 412. Substan 
tially any page or topic that has been visited more than once, 
for example, can be a candidate for analysis. For respective 
candidates, a classifier is built at 414 (e.g., naive Bayes) to 
estimate the probability the user will view the page in a future 
context. The model classifies a session as to whether the user 
will view the page or topic in that session. Some possible 
evidential features employed by the model are: an overall rate 
with which the user views the page; a rate of viewing the page 
for respective 3-hour (or other intervals) blocks of time in a 
day (e.g., midnight-3:00 a.m., 3:00 a.m.-6:00 a.m., and so 
forth); and evidence of a predominant topic of the pages 
viewed during the last 4-hour (or other intervals) block of 
time. 
At 416, navigation savings and/or user interest in a topic or 

site is determined. This includes savings that are possible 
when embedding a page on the montage and the user's inter 
est in a page or topic. An estimation of the savings can be 
computed as the average number of links followed to reach a 
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candidate page or site from the first page in respective ses 
sions the candidate page or topic appears. The user's interest 
in a page, I(p), can be estimated heuristically, if desired, as a 
weighted sum of an average number of links followed from 
the page, L(p), and an average number of seconds spent in 
sessions starting with a page, D(p) and can be expressed as: 

(p)=L(p)*Constant (e.g., 0:50)+D(p)*Constant (e.g., 
0:03); Equation 10 

wherein the constants can be selected to equate an average 
of two links followed from p with an average session time 
length of 30 seconds, for example. The user's interest I in a 
topic T is the Sum of interest over Substantially all pages 
whose topic is T and expressed as: 

I(T) =X I(p); Equation 11 
peT 

FIG. 8 illustrates process 430 for displaying a montage in 
accordance with an aspect of the present invention. As the 
user's browsing context is potentially different when the user 
requests their montage, the montage may be rebuilt or 
refreshed frequently. For example, montages can be rebuilt 
and cached once per hour or other period if the set of features 
selected for a browsing context do not change faster than 
about once per hour or other period. Different visualizations 
for a montage can include an embedded-content montage, a 
links-only montage, and combinations thereof if desired. 

At 432, a start montage build is initiated. At 434, a links 
only montage is built and displayed. This can include creating 
a two-dimensional table containing links to web sites, for 
example. Link anchors or lenses can be selected as a target 
page's <title> or, lacking a title, a URL. At 438, an embedded 
content montage can be constructed. This can include form 
ing as a set of nested <frame>s, wherein navigation bars, topic 
panes, and content panes within topic panes, are considered 
<frame>s. Hosting <framesets can be employed to specify 
the size of respective panes that facilitate setting the size of a 
cropping or clipping window for distal content, for example. 
To Scroll the content to a suitable position on the distal page, 
the Src of the frame can be set to a corresponding URL, and 
additionally adorns the URL with an associated tag the proxy 
intercepts. As noted above, the user can direct data access or 
browsing through a proxy—including requests made for con 
tent embedded on the montage. The proxy can pass the 
request along to a server (removing the adornment), and 
inserting a Small amount of JavaScript into the resulting 
HTML stream sent back to the user. The proxy generally 
makes no other changes to the returned HTML, but the 
grafted JavaScript can be employed to Scroll the page to a 
determined position for display as the page or clipping is 
loaded by the browser for display. 

It is noted that an alternative approach can be employed to 
pass the URL directly to montage, fetch the page and modify 
the content without adorning URLs or intercepting requests 
with the proxy. However, because the URL the browser is 
exposed to is a montage page of collective clippings from a 
plurality of pages (e.g., virtual page constructed by the mon 
tage process and system described above), rather than an 
actual target site, the browser may not communicate associ 
ated cookies to a remote server. Thus, to facilitate the browser 
operating as if communicating with a remote site directly, the 
URL adornment approach described above can be selected. 

After a montage page has been created the user may change 
the size and position of the cropping window on distal content 
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by clicking a customize size & focus link in the upper-left 
corner (or other location) of any clipped content pane. The 
user can control various different aspects of how the content 
is displayed in the montage. For example, the user can 
directly change the size and position of a clipping window by 
changing the size and scroll position of the browser window. 
Dragging the window larger or Smaller, and the clipping 
window becomes larger or Smaller. In addition, the user can 
control how text flows on the page by specifying the width 
and height (in associated text or graphical input fields) of a 
virtual browser window the montage page is rendered in. For 
example, if the user wants to crop the content very narrowly, 
the user can specify the virtual browser to be a width or height 
of a specified amount of pixels for that page. Moreover, the 
user can control how often respective clippings reload in the 
browser window by setting a period, in seconds if desired, 
wherein zero seconds or other value can be employed to 
disable auto-refreshing. 

FIG. 9 illustrates a methodology 450 for modeling data 
access patterns and refining associated models in accordance 
with user feedback. As noted above, users can direct their web 
browsing activities through a central proxy running on a 
server. At 452, user access patterns of sites normally visited 
are collected via the proxy. At 454, and after a predetermined 
period (e.g., 1 week) models for respective users are built 
(e.g., once per day). It is noted that although the user's brows 
ing context changes relatively frequently, a predictive model 
for the user generally does not change that frequently because 
an additional hour or half-day of browsing typically does not 
change models Substantially. During a second time interval 
(e.g., after a second week), montages are created for respec 
tive users at 456. User's can then employ the montage from 
their browser's start page. At 458, an additional pane or user 
input can be added to the montage to elicit feedback when the 
user views the montage. A rating system can then be 
employed such as how “pleased the user was with the mon 
tage, ranging from 1 meaning "Not pleased at all up to 7. 
“Very pleased' wherein other ratings are also possible. Based 
on the user feedback supplied at 460, the models built at 454 
can be refined based on the feedback, to tailor future montage 
displays according to desires of a respective user. It is noted 
that the systems and methodologies previously described for 
creating montages can employ a web pre-fetching system to 
facilitate data download time, if desired. 

FIGS. 10-14 illustrate various display configurations in 
accordance with an aspect of the present invention. It is to be 
appreciated that the aspects depicted in the FIGS. 10-14 can 
be combined in a plurality of combinations. FIG. 10 illus 
trates an overlapping montage 500, wherein one or more 
clippings within the montage can be of substantially any size 
or shape and can touch or partially overlap. For example, a set 
of clippings at 502 is illustrated as overlapping rectangles, at 
504, overlapping circles or ellipses are illustrated, and at 506 
unrelated shapes are overlapped. As noted above, the clip 
pings 502-506 can be updated via an associated lens and can 
be configured according to a plurality of geometrical patterns. 

FIG. 11 illustrates a collage or puzzle type display 520. As 
an example, three shapes are illustrated at 522 that form a 
pattern or jig-saw type arrangement. The collage display 520 
and associated shapes can be configured with a drawing tool 
that can be drawn via a user's mouse, for example. Coordi 
nates from the drawing tool can be subsequently employed to 
extract selected data to fit about within the shapes at 522. It is 
to be appreciated that the shapes 522 can be touching, over 
lapping, and/or separated from other respective shapes. 

FIG. 12 illustrates a segmented display530. A portion 532 
illustrates a quartered display, a portion 534 depicts a halved 
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display, a portion 536 depicts a mixed portion display, and a 
portion 538 illustrates a diagonal or cross-sectioned display. 
As can be appreciated, a plurality of other fractional and/or 
geometrical segments can be realized in the display 530. 

FIG. 13 illustrates a higher dimensional display. For 5 
example, wall components 542 and 544 (shown as wall por 
tions) can display information in three dimensions such as at 
locations 546,548 and 560. A pyramid 560 and a cylinder 564 
illustrate higher dimension display objects that can provide 
information. As noted above, the objects 560 and 564 can be 10 
substantially any shape. Rotation arrows 570 and 580 illus 
trate possible rotation directions for the display objects 560 
and 564. As described above, the display objects 560 and 564 
can be configured to periodically rotate to display informa 
tion from multiple dimensions over time. 15 

FIG. 14 illustrates a links and/or an embedded content 
display 590. One or more links 592 can be provided on the 
display 590 to facilitate access to a site pointed to by the links. 
An embedded content portion or segment 594 can also be 
included in the display 590. The embedded content portion 20 
594 can include Substantially any type of data such as images, 
text, executables, icons, and/or other display objects. It is 
noted that if a link 592 is selected, a sub-montage 596 can be 
constructed and displayed. The sub-montage 596 can invoke 
other classifiers or models that are refined to a particular topic 25 
or area defined by the selected link 592. 

In accordance with topic refinement and topic areas, auto 
matic aspects are provided to control the level of a topic 
ontology that is employed in determining how to segment and 
display topic-specific/centric pages. This can include navi- 30 
gating to other levels in the ontology as a function of a user's 
interest and/or automatically controlling the breakdown of 
topics into Subtopics, and providing more pages with finer 
grained topics and/or changing the topics to finer or higher 
level topic categories based on the amount of mined material 35 
over a certain level of user interest and/or overall expected 
utility determined within a higher level topic. Moreover, this 
can include providing a tree of topics and building separate 
pages for different high-level topics, wherein lower-level top 
ics are represented on the display pages. Details of the lower 40 
level concepts and of the page segmentation/display itselfcan 
be computed with an automated classifier as described above. 

FIGS. 15-18 illustrate exemplary montages that were con 
structed from an actual user's model. One example montage 
600 is illustrated in FIG. 15. In this montage, three topic- 45 
specific panes are illustrated at 602, 604 and 606: one pane 
602 relates to Society, Politics, & News, one pane 604 for 
Computers & Internet, and one pane for Entertainment & 
Media 606. It is to be appreciated that for a different user, the 
topics and the format of the display 600 can be constructed in 50 
a Substantially different manner in accordance with the sys 
tems and methodologies previously described. In the panes 
602-606, is embedded a cropped view of a distal web page as 
well as links to other pages of interest within the respective 
topic. Thus, a user can expediently view the afternoon’s cur- 55 
rent news at 602, the user's most frequently-viewed program 
ming documents at 604, and the current traffic conditions at 
606. 
At the top of the page 600 appear links 610 to other, 

topic-specific montages that the user may be interested in as 60 
well. FIG. 16 illustrates a topic-specific or sub-montage 620. 
A topic-specific montage embeds several pages of content on 
the same or similar topics as well as a list of other interesting 
links. In this example, Society, politics and news topic has 
been selected. FIG. 17 illustrates a links-only montage 630. 65 
As an alternative to the embedded-content montage, the 
links-only montage 630 displays links to distal content that 
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can be employed to visit a selected site or topic. FIG. 18 
illustrates user controls 640, 642, and 644 (e.g., width, height, 
refresh). In addition, users can change a cropping window 
650 on the distal page by resizing and Scrolling window (e.g., 
drag and drop action or height and width or pixel specifica 
tion). 

In order to provide a context for the various aspects of the 
invention, FIG. 19 and the following discussion are intended 
to provide a brief, general description of a suitable computing 
environment in which the various aspects of the present 
invention may be implemented. While the invention has been 
described above in the general context of computer-execut 
able instructions of a computer program that runs on a com 
puter and/or computers, those skilled in the art will recognize 
that the invention also may be implemented in combination 
with other program modules. Generally, program modules 
include routines, programs, components, data structures, etc. 
that perform particular tasks and/or implement particular 
abstract data types. Moreover, those skilled in the art will 
appreciate that the inventive methods may be practiced with 
other computer system configurations, including single-pro 
cessor or multiprocessor computer systems, minicomputers, 
mainframe computers, as well as personal computers, hand 
held computing devices, microprocessor-based or program 
mable consumer electronics, and the like. The illustrated 
aspects of the invention may also be practiced in distributed 
computing environments where tasks are performed by 
remote processing devices that are linked through a commu 
nications network. However, some, if not all aspects of the 
invention can be practiced on stand-alone computers. In a 
distributed computing environment, program modules may 
be located in both local and remote memory storage devices. 

With reference to FIG. 19, an exemplary system for imple 
menting the various aspects of the invention includes a com 
puter 720, including a processing unit 721, a system memory 
722, and a system bus 723 that couples various system com 
ponents including the system memory to the processing unit 
721. The processing unit 721 may be any of various commer 
cially available processors. It is to be appreciated that dual 
microprocessors and other multi-processor architectures also 
may be employed as the processing unit 721. 
The system bus may be any of several types ofbus structure 

including a memory bus or memory controller, a peripheral 
bus, and a local bus using any of a variety of commercially 
available bus architectures. The system memory may include 
read only memory (ROM) 724 and random access memory 
(RAM) 725. A basic input/output system (BIOS), containing 
the basic routines that help to transfer information between 
elements within the computer 720. Such as during start-up, is 
Stored in ROM 724. 
The computer 720 further includes a hard disk drive 727, a 

magnetic disk drive 728, e.g., to read from or write to a 
removable disk 729, and an optical disk drive 730, e.g., for 
reading from or writing to a CD-ROM disk 731 or to read 
from or write to other optical media. The hard disk drive 727, 
magnetic disk drive 728, and optical disk drive 730 are con 
nected to the system bus 723 by a hard disk drive interface 
732, a magnetic disk drive interface 733, and an optical drive 
interface 734, respectively. The drives and their associated 
computer-readable media provide nonvolatile storage of data, 
data structures, computer-executable instructions, etc. for the 
computer 720. Although the description of computer-read 
able media above refers to a hard disk, a removable magnetic 
disk and a CD, it should be appreciated by those skilled in the 
art that other types of media which are readable by a com 
puter, Such as magnetic cassettes, flash memory cards, digital 
Video disks, Bernoulli cartridges, and the like, may also be 
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used in the exemplary operating environment, and further that 
any Such media may contain computer-executable instruc 
tions for performing the methods of the present invention. 
A number of program modules may be stored in the drives 

and RAM 725, including an operating system 735, one or 
more application programs 736, other program modules 737. 
and program data 738. It is noted that the operating system 
735 in the illustrated computer may be substantially any 
Suitable operating system. 
A user may enter commands and information into the com 

puter 720 through a keyboard 740 and a pointing device, such 
as a mouse 742. Other input devices (not shown) may include 
a microphone, a joystick, a game pad, a satellite dish, a 
scanner, or the like. These and other input devices are often 
connected to the processing unit 721 through a serial port 
interface 746 that is coupled to the system bus, but may be 
connected by other interfaces, such as a parallel port, a game 
port or a universal serial bus (USB). A monitor 747 or other 
type of display device is also connected to the system bus 723 
via an interface, such as a video adapter 748. In addition to the 
monitor, computers typically include other peripheral output 
devices (not shown). Such as speakers and printers. 
The computer 720 may operate in a networked environ 

ment using logical connections to one or more remote com 
puters, such as a remote computer 749. The remote computer 
749 may be a workstation, a server computer, a router, a peer 
device or other common network node, and typically includes 
many or all of the elements described relative to the computer 
720, although only a memory storage device 750 is illustrated 
in FIG. 19. The logical connections depicted in FIG. 19 may 
include a local area network (LAN) 751 and a wide area 
network (WAN) 752. Such networking environments are 
commonplace in offices, enterprise-wide computer networks, 
Intranets and the Internet. 

When employed in a LAN networking environment, the 
computer 720 may be connected to the local network 751 
through a network interface or adapter 753. When utilized in 
a WAN networking environment, the computer 720 generally 
may include a modem 754, and/or is connected to a commu 
nications server on the LAN, and/or has other means for 
establishing communications over the wide area network 
752, such as the Internet. The modem 754, which may be 
internal or external, may be connected to the system bus 723 
via the serial port interface 746. In a networked environment, 
program modules depicted relative to the computer 720, or 
portions thereof, may be stored in the remote memory storage 
device. It will be appreciated that the network connections 
shown are exemplary and other means of establishing a com 
munications link between the computers may be employed. 

Inaccordance with the practices of persons skilled in the art 
of computer programming, the present invention has been 
described with reference to acts and symbolic representations 
of operations that are performed by a computer, Such as the 
computer 720, unless otherwise indicated. Such acts and 
operations are sometimes referred to as being computer-ex 
ecuted. It will be appreciated that the acts and symbolically 
represented operations include the manipulation by the pro 
cessing unit 721 of electrical signals representing data bits 
which causes a resulting transformation or reduction of the 
electrical signal representation, and the maintenance of data 
bits at memory locations in the memory system (including the 
system memory 722, hard drive 727, floppy disks 729, and 
CD-ROM 731) to thereby reconfigure or otherwise alter the 
computer system's operation, as well as other processing of 
signals. The memory locations wherein Such data bits are 
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maintained are physical locations that have particular electri 
cal, magnetic, or optical properties corresponding to the data 
bits. 
What has been described above are preferred aspects of the 

present invention. It is, of course, not possible to describe 
every conceivable combination of components or methodolo 
gies for purposes of describing the present invention, but one 
of ordinary skill in the art will recognize that many further 
combinations and permutations of the present invention are 
possible. Accordingly, the present invention is intended to 
embrace all such alterations, modifications and variations that 
fall within the spirit and scope of the appended claims. 
What is claimed is: 
1. A computer-implemented method comprising: 
employing a processor executing computer-executable 

instructions stored on a computer-readable storage 
medium to implement the following acts: 

computing a statistical predictive model of a users web 
page revisit interval based at least on the user's historical 
pattern of access to a web page, the user's pattern of 
access is determined using data collected in connection 
with a plurality of the user's past accesses to the web 
page. 

using inferred user revisit intervals derived from the pre 
dictive model to distinguish between an automated 
refresh of the web page and a request for access to the 
web page by the user; and 

determining a probability of information associated with 
the web pagehaving value to a user given evidence of the 
users interest in the web page, the probability formu 
lated as: 

Pr(Information Value IE+, EZ, ... E), 

wherein Pr is the probability, Information Value relates to 
an importance of the site and topic to the user given 
evidence E relating to attributes of information impor 
tance, and J being an integer, the evidence including at 
least one of: 

how much time the user spends observing the web page; 
higher-level topic of the web page viewed: 
interactivity with the web page; and 
a consideration of navigation efforts of a user to navigate to 

the web page; 
comparing a log of accesses to the web page with a statis 

tical mode of a probability distribution of the user's 
revisit intervals for a respective URL, and 

discarding accesses in the log that are within a tolerance of 
the statistical mode when at least 10% of the intervals 
between logged accesses belong to the mode. 

2. The method of claim 1, further comprising: recording at 
least one context relating to the user's historical pattern of 
access; and 

determining future access patterns based at least in part on 
the historical pattern of access and the recorded context. 

3. The method of claim 2, the at least one context comprises 
information regarding at least one of the following: 

an anniversary associated with the user; 
an event; and 
a meeting. 
4. A system comprising: 
a processor; 
a memory communicatively coupled to the processor, the 
memory having stored therein computer-executable 
instructions configured to implement the system, includ 
ing: 

means for computing a statistical predictive model of a 
users web page revisit interval based at least on the 
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user's historical pattern of access to a web page, the 
user's pattern of access is determined using data col 
lected in connection with a plurality of the user's past 
accesses to the web site; 

means for using inferred user revisit intervals derived from 
the predictive model to distinguish between an auto 
mated refresh of the web page and a request for access to 
the web page by the user; and 

means for determining a probability of information asso 
ciated with the web page having value to a user given 
evidence of the user's interest in the web page, the prob 
ability formulated as: 
Pr(Information Value IE+, EZ, ... E), 

wherein Pr is the probability, Information Value relates to 
an importance of the site and topic to the user given 
evidence F relating to attributes of information impor 
tance, and J being an integer, the evidence including at 
least one of: 

how much time the user spends observing the web page; 
higher-level topic of the web page viewed: 
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interactivity with the web page; and a consideration of 

navigation efforts of a user to navigate to the web page; 
means for comparingalog of accesses to the web page with 

a statistical mode of a probability distribution of the 
uses revisit intervals for a respective URL: and 

means for discarding accesses in the loci that are within a 
tolerance of the statistical mode when at least 10% of the 
intervals between logged accesses belong to the mode. 

5. The system of claim 4, further comprising: 
means for recording at least one context relating to the 

user's historical pattern of access; and 
means for determining future access patterns based at least 

in part on the historical pattern of access and the 
recorded context. 

6. The system of claim 4, further comprising: 
means for determining a probability of information value 

to a user given evidence of the user's interest in the web 
page. 



UNITED STATES PATENT AND TRADEMARK OFFICE 

CERTIFICATE OF CORRECTION 

PATENT NO. : 7,702,635 B2 Page 1 of 1 
APPLICATIONNO. : 11/191184 
DATED : April 20, 2010 
INVENTOR(S) : Eric Horvitz et al. 

It is certified that error appears in the above-identified patent and that said Letters Patent is hereby corrected as shown below: 

In column 21, line 17, in Claim 4, delete “F” and insert -- E --, therefor. 

In column 22, line 5, in Claim 4, delete “uses and insert -- users --, therefor. 

In column 22, line 6, in Claim 4, delete “loci' and insert -- log--, therefor. 

Signed and Sealed this 
Eighth Day of February, 2011 

David J. Kappos 
Director of the United States Patent and Trademark Office 

  


